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1. In accordance with University quality procedures for Annual Programme Review, a formal meeting was held with the following Schools/Departments:

	Business School*
	3 February

	Economics
	20 January

	English & Drama
	3 February

	Geography
	27 January

	PIRES
	24 January

	Social Sciences
	19 January


* Now incorporates programmes delivered via the Professional & Management Development Centre

SSES underwent a Periodic Programme Review in November 2004. Given this, an Annual Programme Review has not been conducted for the 2003-04 session, but the School has compiled the appropriate data.

Design & Technology and LUSAD are both scheduled for Periodic Programme Review in May 2005. A full report on each will follow in due course.

2. In addition, meetings have been held to discuss Annual Programme Reviews for the following validated programmes:

	Foundation Degree, Leisure Management
	Loughborough College
	4 February

	Foundation Degree, Sports Science
	Loughborough College
	2 March

	Foundation Degree, Sports Science with Sports Management
	Loughborough College
	2 March

	Foundation Degree, Events & Facilities Management
	New College, Nottingham
	31 January

	MA Islamic Management, Banking & Finance
	Markfield IHE
	14 March

	MA Islamic Studies
	Markfield IHE
	14 March

	MA Muslim Community Studies
	Markfield IHE
	14 March


3. Annual Programme Reviews without formal meetings [discussion by phone/e-mail instead] were conducted for the following:

	Foundation Degree, Learning Support
	Peterborough Regional College

	DipHE, Business Information Technology
	Stamford College

	DipHE, Graphic Design
	Stamford College


The new collaboration between LUSAD and Nanyang Academy of Fine Arts [Singapore] – a one-year programme in Graphic Communication leading to the Loughborough University Honours degree of Bachelor of Arts – will undergo an initial review as part of LUSAD’s PPR.

Business School:

1. The School puts significant effort and resources into internal monitoring. Despite large and complex provision, the information provided for APR is generally excellent.

2. Applications across the board for undergraduate programmes have either held steady or increased. Taught postgraduate programmes continue to attract a high level of interest – some 3000 applications producing over 300 postgraduate students, of whom c. 65% are international students [the BS, in conjunction with the International Office, is seeking to expand recruitment beyond China]. The introduction of multiple intakes has increased recruitment to the MBA. Recruitment across PMDC programmes is more variable, reflecting changes in the external environment, but continues to meet a clear demand. Recruitment generally remains healthy. 

3. Progression and attainment are good across the board. Some c. 75% of all undergraduates received a First or Upper Second. Progression across taught postgraduate and PMDC programmes is good; whilst there are inevitable instances of deferrals and resits [reflecting the relatively high proportion of international and part-time students], the School is addressing these issues.

4. First Destinations data are good, with most undergraduate students progressing onto employment. No data on destinations of taught postgraduates was provided, largely because of difficulties in tracking international students. The BS is planning its own e-mail based survey, which is commendable.

5. Student Feedback and Staff/Student Liaison: overall, feedback is clearly positive, staff/student liaison offers clear evidence of student satisfaction and stimulation, and the BS is responding appropriately and systematically where change is necessary. These include: a few sporadic concerns expressed about modules from other Departments – BS will continue to liaise: a preference for less group work at Part C – BS actively considering switching much of the group work to Part B, and is investigating mechanisms to allow for differential marking within group work: some concern over difficulties in adjusting back to academic life after placement year – BS have revised advice and will continue to monitor [the placement year continues to receive very positive feedback]: a few sporadic problems with bought-in teaching – BS has addressed this by not renewing some contracts, and by enhancing briefings for bought-in teachers: some concern over perceived large class sizes at taught postgraduate level – BS is reducing class sizes. 

6. External Examiners: all EE reports are positive, and most are very positive. Some concern expressed over tight timescales – this has been raised with Registry by BS, and ADT will continue to monitor. Where minor procedural points have been raised, the BS has addressed them.

7. Other matters arising: 

· BS is planning to expand taught postgraduate teaching over the summer period [Semester Three], but is encountering some difficulties in accessing appropriate teaching space

· BS is encouraged to continue to monitor and reflect upon the role of group work at undergraduate and postgraduate level, and is also encouraged to investigate methodologies for differential assessment within group work

· A significant proportion of modules does not have resources mounted on LEARN – BS invited to reflect upon this

· The move towards multiple intakes at postgraduate level [at LU and also Singapore] is causing some problems with the LU central student records database; BS and ADT to continue to monitor, particularly in the context of the development of the new LUSI system.

Economics

1. Applications for undergraduate programmes have either increased or held steady. International Economics has a low intake, but the Department is happy to continue with this programme as it has little or no resource implications. Recruitment to taught postgraduate programmes is more mixed: Banking & Finance continues to attract a high intake [largely international students, as is also the case on the International Banking MSc], but Economics & Finance has a low intake. As with International Economics at undergraduate level, the Department is happy to continue with this programme as it has little or no resource implications, and relates closely to research interests in the Department. The Department’s postgraduate portfolio is being revised w.e.f. 2005 entry, with the introduction of an MA programme which should prove attractive, particularly to international and conversion students.

2. Progression is satisfactory. There is a relatively high rate of resits at Part A. The Department has identified quantitative modules as the source of most difficulties, and is addressing this by means of additional support for students without Maths A-level, and by promoting the services of the Mathematics Learning Support Centre. There has been a clear improvement in the performance of these students over 03-04, but the department is continuing to monitor the situation. Although small in absolute terms, withdrawals are higher than might be expected – further investigation reveals that the majority of these students are transferring to alternative programmes [usually within the Department] rather than leaving the University – this is also the case at taught postgraduate level. There was also a relatively high resit rate at Part B: this stemmed in large part from a particular module, and perceived problems here have been addressed. Attainment profiles are satisfactory. The proportion of Upper Seconds awarded is below the University average, but in line with other Economics departments nationally – the Department is encouraged to continue monitoring and reflecting upon this. The proportion of Distinctions at postgraduate level is relatively low; the Department would like to introduce an intermediate level award of ‘Merit’ but this idea has not been approved by the University.

3. Student Feedback and Staff/Student Liaison. No summary of feedback scores was provided – agreed that future APR’s would incorporate this. Overall feedback scores all range between satisfactory and good. Staff/student liaison has identified a number of specific issues – most have been dealt with in a commendably thorough fashion by the Department. Students have suggested increasing the amount of essay-based assessment, but the Department believes its present assessment regime is preferable. Students have also questioned the 20 credit rating given to the final year undergraduate project, and suggested the project be expanded to become a 40 credit module; the Department is not in favour of this, but, following discussion in the APR meeting, has agreed to give further consideration to the idea in the near future. Department uses Co-Tutor and plans to use RAPID.

4. External Examiners’ Reports are all positive. EE’s note that their previous suggestions have been fully accepted and implemented by the Department. Some concern from EE’s over tight timescales has been raised by the Department in the Faculty Directorate.

5. Other matters arising:

· The Department is encouraged to reflect upon its policy of not offering tutorials to final year undergraduate students – on-going discussions in the University about the use of research postgraduates in teaching will be relevant in this context

· Whilst appreciating that some low recruiting programmes effectively share most modules with other programmes, the Department is encouraged to continue to monitor and develop its undergraduate and postgraduate portfolio.

English & Drama

1. Undergraduate applications across the Department’s portfolio remain healthy. There are variations across programmes – single honours English and single honours Drama continue to attract between 5 and 7 applicants per place, but some of the major/minor programmes have seen a decline. English with a Minor [North American] has seen a significant decrease in applications and entrants; the Department is addressing this by means of revised publicity materials, and is also considering a recasting of the programme to include a Drama element. Drama with English minor has also seen a decline, but applications remain at a 4:1 ratio. English with Art and Design is being discontinued. At postgraduate level, the MA Modern & Contemporary Writing continues to recruit well. There are also two new MA’s; they have a minimal intake this year, but the Department is confident they will recruit well in 04-05.

2. Progression is generally good. There was a specific problem on the English with a Minor [North American] which led to a substantial resit rate, but the problem has been identified and addressed by the Department. Progression in Drama is particularly good – single honours Drama has a 100% progression rate. Successful completion on the MA Modern & Contemporary Writing was 100% this year. The attainment profile is strong across the board. First destinations data are satisfactory, with a relatively high proportion going onto further study.

3. Student Feedback and Staff/Student Liaison. No summary of feedback scores was provided – agreed that future APR’s would incorporate this. Students appreciate the variety of modules available. Some minor issues identified, and addressed by Department. There was a zero return on the Drama programme feedback – this must be addressed in future. Staff have raised several issues. English is currently considering a slimmer Part A structure, and the introduction of a compulsory Dissertation at part C. Drama staff have identified a need for additional resources [particularly space]. Drama uses Co-Tutor to record Personal Tutorial meetings, and colleagues in English are now moving towards this. The Department is encouraged to consider adopting the system across the board.

4. External Examiners’ Reports are positive, but raise a number of specific issues. Various amendments to assessment arrangements have been suggested by English Externals, and these have all been adopted by the department. English Externals also commented on a perceived variation in degree classifications across different modules; the Department has undertaken a statistical analysis, and is confident that there is not a problem in this respect, but will continue to monitor the situation. Drama Externals have commented upon what they perceive to be an under-resourcing in this area, in terms of both staff and technical resources. The HoD has responded directly to these comments.

5. Matters arising:

· The department is encouraged to produce a summary of module and feedback data, and to do all it can to improve the response rate on programme feedback

· The resourcing of Drama, particularly in terms of appropriate space, continues to be an issue

Geography
1. Applications for undergraduate programmes have either increased or held steady, with single honours Geography showing a clear increase. The new undergraduate programme in Geography & Management is recruiting to expectations; the future of the Geography & Economics programme will be monitored in the light of this. Joint and Major/Minor programmes generally demonstrate clear demand. The MSc in Global Transformations continues to attract relatively low numbers; the Department is consulting with the International Office on branding, and is actively investigating the scope for more changed course offers.

2. Progression is generally good. Although some programmes reflect a newly developed tendency to produce a relatively high proportion of resits, this does not affect progression. The attainment profile demonstrates a high proportion of students obtaining an Upper Second, but a relatively low proportion of First class degrees. This has been acknowledged as an issue by the Department, and it is believed the move to 20 credit modules, enabling greater depth of learning, will improve performance. The Department and ADT will continue to monitor the situation. First destinations data are satisfactory.

3. Student Feedback and Staff/Student Liaison. Whilst it is clear from the textural commentary that feedback is generally very positive, the Department should provide a summary of feedback scores for future APR’s. A number of minor issues have been identified and addressed. These include a request from students that the Department develop an assessment methodology for group work which allows for individual variation in marks; such an approach is now being piloted by the Department [including liaison with PD over the possible use of WebPA]. Some student concern over quantitative modules has been addressed by a revision of teaching methods and additional support. Co-Tutor is also being piloted for the department’s Personal Tutoring system, to supplement the robust personal tutoring system which exists, particularly at Part A.

4. External Examiners’ Reports are all positive. Externals praise the thorough manner in which the Department scrutinises and analyses performance across modules. Several Externals draw attention to the low proportion of First class degrees – as noted above, the Department is attempting to address this.

5. Matters arising:

· The department is encouraged to use the opportunities available for collaborative postgraduate programmes to consider expanding its postgraduate portfolio

· The department is encouraged to pursue its development of a new assessment methodology for group work

PIRES
1. Applications for both the Department’s undergraduate programmes have increased. The reorientation of the Department is now reflected in the undergraduate intake, with c. 75% taking the new Politics with a Minor programme. The applications/intake ratio is still below the Faculty average, but the department continues to refine its undergraduate portfolio and publicity material in an effort to address this. Taught postgraduate intake remains steady but relatively low; the Department is seeking to address this by adding a new International Relations dimension, and is encouraged to reflect upon the existing mix of named programmes in its postgraduate portfolio. 

2. Progression is generally good across all programmes. There was a relatively high proportion of resits at Part A; this has been analysed within the Department, and has led to liaison with other Departments, and some changes in module content and delivery. Completion at taught postgraduate level is very good. The attainment profile demonstrates a high proportion of students obtaining an Upper Second, but a relatively low proportion of First class degrees. This has been acknowledged as an issue by the Department; responses to date include better preparation during Part B for the final year dissertation, and an assessment strategy which precludes borderline marks.

3. Student Feedback and Staff/Student Liaison. Excellent detailed data on module and programme feedback is provided by the Department, and there is also clear evidence that the Department gives such data due analysis. Feedback responses are generally very good to excellent. A number of minor issues have been identified as a result of module/programme feedback, and all have been addressed by the Department. Staff/Student Liaison also appears to be working well, student input to innovations such as the Core Tutorial being encouraged by the Department, and acted upon. It is Departmental policy to use Co-Tutor for the Personal Tutoring system, and the Department reports that this is working well. 

4. External Examiners’ Reports are all positive, and, where relevant, endorse the Department’s recent reorientation. Some points of detail have been raised, and responded to satisfactorily by the Department. Some Externals have drawn attention to the relatively low proportion of First class degrees – see [2] above.

5. Matters arising:

· The Department is encouraged to reflect upon its mix of programmes in its postgraduate portfolio, and to use the opportunities available for collaborative provision to consider expanding it.

· The Department is encouraged to continue to innovate in its learning and teaching methods. The introduction of the Core Tutorial is a good example of such innovation, and has recently been given recognition in the form of a University Teaching Prize awarded to two colleagues in the Department.

Social Sciences
1. Undergraduate applications across the Department’s portfolio remain healthy. There has been a decline in applications for the Communication and Media Studies [CMS]  and Social Psychology programmes, but this may well reflect an increase in the offer requirements. Applicants/intake ratios remain sound in both cases, and the CMS programme was recently placed first in the Times UK league table in its area. The Department’s decision to discontinue its programme in Social Policy and Social Issues, and introduce a new programme in Criminology & Social Policy has been a clear success, with applications to the new programme more than doubling this year. Applications to Sociology are holding up in the face of an adverse national trend. Social Psychology has been re-accredited by the BPS for a further 5 years. The Department’s portfolio of taught postgraduate programmes continue to recruit well. Criminology and Criminal Justice attracts few international entrants, whilst virtually all the entrants to the Media & Cultural Analysis programme are international. The Department is currently considering strategic changes to improve the home/international balance on both these programmes. The MSc in Social Research has a relatively low intake, but this programme forms the backbone of much of the faculty’s research training needs.

2. Progression is generally good. Although some programmes do have a relatively high proportion of resits at Part A, this does not affect progression. The proportion of deferrals on the MSc Criminology has declined from previously high levels, but the Department should continue to monitor this. The attainment profile is generally very good; CMS and Social Psychology have in excess of 80% of students graduating with Upper Second and above, and both have a good proportion of First class degrees. First destinations data are satisfactory.

3. Student Feedback and Staff/Student Liaison. The Department provides excellent data on both module and programme feedback. Feedback overall is clearly positive; a number of minor issues have been identified as a result of module/programme feedback, and all have been addressed by the Department. Some concern has been expressed in Staff/Student Liaison about contact with staff, and the Department is currently examining the possibility of restructuring Part B to address this. There is some use of Co-Tutor in the Personal Tutoring system.

4. External Examiners’ Reports are all very positive; CMS receives a particularly warm endorsement. Some minor points are raised, and have been addressed by the department.

5. Matters arising:

· The Department is encouraged to continue consideration of structural and procedural changes which would address the concern expressed by some students over staff contact time

Loughborough College

Foundation Degree, Leisure Management

1. The recruitment profile has undergone significant changes since the inception of the programme in 2002-03. The programme has reoriented its marketing, and attracted 8 students on the newly-introduced Distance Learning route [students applying for the part-time route have opted for DL instead]. The College is encouraged to maintain its efforts to attract full-time students, and to further expand the take-up of DL.

2. Progression continues to give some cause for concern, with half of this year’s intake withdrawing. As mentioned in last year’s APR, LU would appreciate further detail on withdrawals being included on the APR form – whilst appreciating that staff show a full awareness of the reasons in subsequent meetings.  In addition to withdrawals, difficult personal circumstances resulted in two students’ assessment being deferred – this resulted in two passes in December 2004. Overall, whilst accepting that DL progression is commonly problematic, the College are encouraged to give full consideration to the challenges of securing successful and timely progression – the appointment of a Distance Learning Coordinator should make a significant contribution to this process.

3. First destinations data are good – of the 8 successful candidates, 6 have moved onto a final year honours degree programme, and the remaining two into employment.
4. Student feedback and actions. Module feedback questionnaires have been issued, and supplemented with e-mail discussion. Issues raised by students [and staff responses]: difficulties accessing website [addressed]; timing of assignments [ addressed]; time management problems [addressed – staff timetabled for support]. A Distance Learning Coordinator has been appointed.

5. External Examiner Reports. A generally positive report. Draws attention to desirability of a wider use of electronic and conventional reference material by students. Students being given additional advice and guidance on utilising and referencing a wider range of source material.

Loughborough College
Foundation Degree, Sports Science

1. Although there has been a slight decline in overall applications, intake has almost doubled, and there has been a significant increase in the number of students with qualifications other than A-level. There has been increased coordination of recruitment with LU, and this appears to be working well.

2. Progression on Part B is excellent – 100% pass at first attempt. Progression at Part A is a more varied picture, with c. 60% failing at the first attempt. After Resits, however, the overall pass rate rises to over 80%. This suggests a relatively common challenge for the first year of such programmes, as students have to learn appropriate study skills and practices. It is clear that staff on the FD programme do devote considerable time and effort to this, and they are encouraged to continue to do so. Noted that as part of this, staff are piloting an electronic Progress monitoring system. Feedback on this trial should be included in the next APR report. Also noted that interim improvements should result in potential problems being identified and addressed more expeditiously than in the past, and this should contribute to an improvement in progression at Part A.

3. First destinations are good – 50% have moved onto a final year honours degree programme, and 50% into employment.

4. Student feedback and actions. It would be helpful if future APR Reports could distinguish clearly between issues raised by students, and subsequent staff responses. Issues relating to IT, guidance on plagiarism and confirmation for assignment submission have all been acted on by staff. There are unresolved issues regarding access to some University facilities; discussions are still under way between the College and LU – their outcome should be noted in the next APR Report.

5. External Examiner Reports raise some important issues – second marking, model answers, vocational relevance of the programme. All have been addressed quickly, which is commendable. The EE also notes the issue of progression at Part A – see ‘Progression’ above for College responses.

Loughborough College
Foundation Degree, Sports Science & Sports Management

1. Applications have more than doubled, which is excellent. Entrants with A-levels continue to account for c. 65% of the intake, and the College is encouraged to continue its efforts to attract suitable applicants with other qualifications.

2. Progression on Part B is good – over 70% pass at first attempt, rising to 100% after Resits. Progression at Part A is a more varied picture, with c. 85% failing at the first attempt. After Resits, however, the overall pass rate rises to c.85%. This suggests a relatively common challenge for the first year of such programmes, as students have to learn appropriate study skills and practices. It is clear that staff on the FD programme do devote considerable time and effort to this, and they are encouraged to continue to do so. Noted that as part of this, staff are piloting an electronic Progress monitoring system. Feedback on this trial should be included in the next APR report. Also noted that interim improvements should result in potential problems being identified and addressed more expeditiously than in the past, and this should contribute to an improvement in progression at Part A.

3. First destinations are good – c.30% have moved onto a final year honours degree programme, 50% onto other further study or training, and c.20% into employment.

4. Student feedback and actions. It would be helpful if future APR Reports could distinguish clearly between issues raised by students, and subsequent staff responses. Issues relating to IT, guidance on plagiarism and confirmation for assignment submission have all been acted on by staff. There are unresolved issues regarding access to some University facilities; discussions are still under way between the College and LU – their outcome should be noted in the next APR Report.

5. External Examiner Reports raise some important issues – second marking, model answers, vocational relevance of the programme. All have been addressed quickly, which is commendable. The EE also notes the issue of progression at Part A – see ‘Progression’ above for College responses.

New College Nottingham

Foundation Degree, Events & Facilities Management

1. Applications have remained steady. The proportion of the intake with non-A-level qualifications has risen significantly, and the programme continues to attract c. 50% mature students. The College is to be commended for its efforts to expand its recruitment base in this way.

2. Progression on parts A and B is good, with c. 90% passing at first attempt, which is excellent given the nature on the intake. Attainment is also very good, with a 100% success rate this year.

3. First destinations are very good – c.35% have moved onto a final year honours degree programme, and the remainder into employment.

4. A full breakdown of student feedback is provided. Feedback is generally very positive – some minor issues have arisen and been addressed by the College.

5. The External Examiner’s Report is positive, and acknowledges that previous suggestions have been acted upon. The EE does suggest that the volume of assessments could be reduced in order to allow for more depth of study, and that the College should provide students with clear marking criteria in a systematic way. Both suggestions have been accepted by the College, and are in the process of being addressed. 

Markfield Institute of Higher Education

MA programmes:

Islamic Management, Banking & Finance

Islamic Studies

Muslim Community Studies
1. Recruitment remains steady across the portfolio of programmes. Although Muslim Community Studies is at a low level, Islamic Management, Banking & Finance and Islamic Studies both have intakes of c. 15-20. International students continue to account for c. 75% of the intake.

2. Progression and attainment are satisfactory. There are some withdrawals, as might be expected with the intake profile, but mostly for personal reasons. First destinations data are sparse, as most students leave the UK. The Institute is encouraged to maintain contact where possible in order to improve on this data.

3. Given the numbers involved, most student feedback is qualitative rather than quantative. Full details are provided. As a result of staff/student liaison, modular choice has been made more flexible, and a number of improvements to student facilities have been made.

4. External Examiners’ Reports are positive, and praise the Institute’s supportive learning environment. Suggestions on aspects of the curriculum and information provided to students have been acted upon by the Institute.

Peterborough Regional College

Foundation Degree, Learning Support
1. Note: Year 3 of the programme is a Loughborough-validated cohort: Years 1 and 2 are working towards an Anglia Polytechnic University [APU] award. Recruitment and aspects of progression are therefore not relevant in this context.

2. The College undertakes its own form of student feedback, which demonstrates a high level of student satisfaction. This includes feedback from workplace based mentors. Staff/student liaison has given rise to a number of detailed points concerning facilities – all have been addressed by the College. Students have expressed concerns over the availability of appropriate progression routes after the Foundation degree – the College is discussing this with APU.

3. The External Examiner’s Report is positive. Some detailed changes are suggested, and these have been addressed by the College.

Stamford College

DipHE, Business Information Technology

DipHE, Graphic Design
1. Note: Part B of the programmes are Loughborough-validated cohorts: Part A students are working towards an Anglia Polytechnic University [APU] award. Recruitment and aspects of progression are therefore not relevant in this context.

2. Progression and attainment are good, with a 100% pass rate after resits. Almost all students progress onto final year honours degree programmes – an excellent result.

3. The College undertakes its own form of student feedback, Very detailed data is made available. The data demonstrates a high level of student satisfaction. Staff/student liaison has identified some points of detail, which have been addressed by the College.

4. External Examiners’ Reports are positive. Some minor points are raised, and have been addressed by the College.

Paul Byrne

Associate Dean [Teaching], SSH

11 April 2005 
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